TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE JULY 12TH, 2012 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, July 12th, 2012 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Virginia Stern called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on those who fought over the years, and now, to preserve our freedom.


Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – absent




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present


Also in attendance was Attorney William Bogle, Jr.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road – addressed the Town Board over the Republican website, the Board members not working together, the removal of the second Privilege of the Floor and the Deputy Supervisor, the Supervisor’s computer hard drive, the withholding of the attorney’s findings regarding the Bangall Whaling Co. matter, the new garage and the ATV issue.  (Mike Shafer, Decker Road – ceded his 3 minutes of speaking to the Board to Mr. Eiger.)


Andy Lawson, S. Anson Road – disagreed with the Board over several issues such as the 2nd privilege of the floor and the Scenic Roads law but recognized that they put in a lot of time and effort, never feared any retaliation, and that the Town employees were always helpful, fair and easy to work with.


Henry Boehringer, Thompson Lane – addressed the Board regarding comments made on the bidding process and construction of the new garage.


Dave Albenda, Halas Way – submitted eleven more names for his petition. 

As a point of clarification, Supervisor Stern to date has NOT proposed a resolution or motion asking the town board to vote on the ATV/noise petition

REPORTS:

LIAISON REPORTS:

Councilman Mark D’Agostino stated that the comment period for the draft Master Plan would be over at the end of the month, and added his report from the recent Recreation Commission meeting.

Councilman Tom Dewhirst gave his report from the recent Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.

Councilwoman Shafer spoke of the Fire Commissioners meeting and the June Planning Board meeting.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern mentioned the recent passing of the LaGrange Supervisor, Jon Wagner, who had also been president of the D.C. Supervisors and Mayors Association, and added that he would be sorely missed.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the June 14th, 2012 Town Board meeting were discussed.  Councilwoman Shafer had submitted changes at the workshop meeting that she would like to see made.  Councilman D’Agostino had several more changes to be made.  A motion to approve the Minutes as amended was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Tom Dewhirst.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – no; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – no; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion did not carry.  The approval of the June Minutes will be on the August agenda.

RECOGNITION OF LIFEGUARDS BRIAN FLETCHER & CHRISSY KELLY FOR SAVING TWO LIVES AT THE REC. POND: At this point in the meeting, Recreation Director Karla Triola and Recreation Commission Chair Sue Blouse introduced Chrissy Kelly and Brian Fletcher, two lifeguards who had saved individuals at the Rec. pond in 2011 and 2012.  Certificates of Appreciation from the Town Supervisor were presented to these two lifeguards and they received a standing ovation from the Board and the audience.

COUNTY LEGISLATORS’ REPORTS: Both Legislators, Mike Kelsey and Dave Sherman were in attendance.  Leg. Kelsey spoke of Salt Point Turnpike being paved, that 
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Family & Human Services would be getting more money from the State for staffing, a proposed tax exemption for low income disabled residents and the Dutchess Community College budget.  Leg. Sherman spoke of continued design work for the Harlem Valley Rail Trail and the County’s budget work, as well as also mentioning DCC’s budget and questions regarding the new dorms.  Mr. Kelsey added that the County is considering borrowing money to keep the budget balanced and reminded all to complete the County’s budget survey, due in August.  Mr. Sherman added that 1,652 surveys had already been received.

Motion to accept agenda:  A motion to accept the agenda was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Councilman D’Agostino requested that the following items be added to the agenda under New Business: donation of appliances for the Highway Garage, a summer food program and the health insurance broker.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. ELECTRONICS RECYCLING: After discussion, with the Board in agreement that until a contract is signed, no electronics (and. TV’s) should be accepted.  A contract will be on the August agenda.

2 COURT AIR CONDITIONER AND FAX MACHINE: Town Justice Dennis Smith presented two proposals for having an air conditioning unit installed in the Court Room.  After discussion, Councilman D’Agostino  Virginia Stern suggested that a special meeting be called next week to further discuss the matter but no date or time was set. T/Justice Smith added that a new fax machine would only cost between $200 - $300.

3. BANGALL PARKING ISSUES: The Town is waiting for a preliminary parking layout plan fron the County’s engineer.  Lengthy discussion ensued but no action was taken. Attorney Bogle responded if the town assumes the regulation the town is responsible. If you assume the regulation of it you assume the responsibility like the Bulls Head Rd, when the accident occurred there, the town was held liable because it assumed the responsibility of the sign. This specific area I can not get involved, if you want to regulate this area I recommend, as I have in the past, you get an engineering study and you have someone appointed to write the proposed town law.
NEW BUSINESS:

1A. SUMMER FOOD PROGRAM: Councilman D’Agostino introduced this matter: the United Church of Christ was hosting a summer lunch program twice a week to help out low income residents and he hoped that local farms and farm stands would donate to this program.  He then made a motion to have this information posted on the Town’s website,  asked the boards permission to author a letter on behalf of the town board asking local farms and farm stands to donate fruits and vegetables to this program and would send out letters to local farms and farm stands, not to exceed $20 for this mailing.  The motion was seconded by Thomas Dewhirst, with a roll call vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

2A. HEALTH INSURANCE BROKER: After a presentation by Brad Palmiter of the Palmiter Group at the Monday workshop, Councilman D’Agostino had several questions and suggested that the broker meet with the union members to further discuss the matter.

1. RETIREMENT RESOLUTION FOR ELECTED OFFICIAL: The following resolution was offered to approve Councilman Norton’s participation in NYS retirement:

RESOLUTION #35 OF 2012

STANDARD WORK DAY AND REPORTING RESOLUTION

FOR COUNCILMAN Joseph M. Norton

Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern

Seconded by: Councilwoman Johanna Shafer

BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford hereby establishes the following standard work days for the elected and appointed officials and will report the following days worked to the New York State and Local Employees’ Retirement System based on the record of activities maintained and submitted by these officials to the Clerk of this body:
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	Title
	Name
	 Social Security 
	Registration 
	Standard Work 
	Term 
	Participates in
	Days / Month

	
	
	Number 
	Number
	Day-hrs. per day
	begins/ends
	employer's time-
	Based on record

	
	
	(last  4 digits)
	
	
	
	keeping system
	of activities

	
	
	
	
	
	
	Y / N
	

	Elected Officials
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Town Councilman
	Joseph Norton
	****
	********
	8 hrs/day
	1/1/12-12/31/15
	N
	14.81

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



On this 12th day of July 2012, I, Ritamary Bell, Town Clerk of the governing board of the Town of Stanford of the State of New York, do hereby certify that I have compared the foregoing with the original resolution passed by this Board, at a legally convened meeting held on the 12th day of July 2012, on file as part of the Minutes of such meeting, and that same is a true copy thereof and the whole of such original.


I further certify that the full board consists of 5 members, and that 4 of such members voted in favor of the above resolution, with a Roll call vote as follows: Mark D’Agostino – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Joseph Norton – absent ; Johanna Shafer – yes; Virginia Stern – yes.


In witness whereof, I have hereunto set my hand and seal of the Town of Stanford.

Certified this 12th day of July 2012.

2. OFFER OF DONATION FOR 2.366 ACRE PIECE OF PROPERTY AT 879 S. ANSON ROAD: After discussion, a motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to table this matter and look into it again in September.  After further discussion, the motion was rescinded.  Councilwoman Shafer made another motion to send a letter to the owners advising them that this matter was under consideration.  Roll call vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

3. DRAFT REFERENCE LETTER FOR ENGINEERING FIRMS: The draft letter was approved by the Board, on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, and would be sent to all references submitted by engineering firms that had contacted the Town.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

4. DRAFT RESPONSE LETTER TO GOVERNOR FOR THE UNIFORM NOTICE OF CLAIM ACT: The draft letter to send to Governor Cuomo was approved on the motion of Mark D’Agostino, second by Johanna Shafer, and would be sent to him.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

5. MOTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE HAUNTED HOUSE ACCOUNT TO THE GENERAL FUND-BRIAN LUCIA PLAQUE: A motion was made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to transfer $420.00 from the Haunted House Fund to the General Fund for a bronze plaque in memory of Brian Lucia that will be placed on a rock at the Stanford Wildlife Preserve.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.

6. RESOLUTION TO TRANSFER FUNDS FROM THE GENERAL FUND TO THE NEW GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT FUND: The following resolution was offered:

RESOLUTION #36 OF 2012

TRANSFER OF FUNDS FROM THE GENERAL FUND TO THE NEW GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT FUND

Motion made by: Supervisor Virginia Stern
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Seconded by: Councilman Thomas Dewhirst

WHEREAS, expenses for the Highway Garage Capital Project have accrued for the construction work of the new Highway Garage, and that the contractors’ work is still ongoing, 


NOW BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board approves the transfer of $84,809.00 from the General Fund balance to the Highway Garage Capital Project Fund so that the July 2012 bills can be paid.


Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.


Resolution #36 of 2012 adopted by the affirmative votes of the four Town Board members present and certified this 12th day of July 2012.

7. APPROVAL OF JULY 2012 ABSTRACTS: 

The July 2012 Abstract of Claims were approved for payment as follows on a motion made by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Virginia Stern: General Fund check numbers 22792 - 22852, in the amount of $33,564.17; Highway Fund, check numbers 22853 - 22870, in the amount of $90,813.04; Stanfordville/Bangall Light District, check #22871, in the amount of $658.34; and Capital project Account-Highway Garage, check numbers 22872 - 22875, in the amount of $84,809.00.  Total of Abstract #7 for July of 2012: $209,844.55.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – abstained; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.

The Planning Board Escrow Abstract #7P was approved for payment on the motion of Virginia Stern, second by Johanna Shafer: check #821, in the amount of $863.90.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – absent; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

3A. DONATION OF APPLIANCES TO THE NEW GARAGE: Highway Secretary Meghan O’Connor was donating a Kenmore refrigerator and stove to the new Highway Garage.  The Town Board graciously accepted her donation on a motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino and a letter for tax purposes in the amount of $1,400.00 will be sent to her.  Roll Call Vote as follows:  Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes; Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes; Councilman Joseph Norton – absent; Councilman Tom Dewhirst – yes; Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes.  Motion carried.


With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 9:30 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Motion carried with all in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk   


